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May 29, 2007

TO:
NFCSC Members

FROM:
Bob Douglas, NFCSC President
RE:
Legislative Update and Action Alert

Last Thursday, May 24th both the House of Representatives and the Senate approved an Emergency Supplemental Appropriations bill which contained a one year extension of the Secure Rural Schools and Communities Act of 2000.  HR 2206 was sent to the White House for consideration and signed by the President on Friday, May 25, 2007.

This is a simple straight-forward one-year extension of the 2006 version of SRSCA.  Schools and counties will receive the same revenue in 2007 as they received in 2006.  It is important for the members of this Coalition to realize that this one year extension is a major accomplishment.  A large number of other issues were competing for the limited funds allocated to Domestic Spending in the Emergency Supplemental bill.  In fact several high priority programs included in the first version of the Emergency Supplemental that was vetoed by the President were removed from this version sent to the President last Friday.

So, to remain in this bill even at one year of funding was a huge accomplishment and should not be taken lightly.  On Thursday the White House removed its opposition to including SRSCA in the Emergency Supplemental, also a major accomplishment.

However, as we have told everyone in Washington over the last two months, a one year extension is really only a six month stay of execution for the forest counties and schools.  While it allows us to rescind many of the employee layoff notices from July through January, and then since we have no guarantee of funding in 2008, we will all be sending notices to employees, canceling or suspending vital programs and services, and creating once again the chaos and disruption experienced this past spring.

I am totally convinced that without your strong grassroots response, our constant presence in DC with teams over the last two months, and the support and efforts of our large national organization members (NEA, NACo, AASA, SEIU, AFSCME, Chamber of Commerce, Western Governors, and others) we would not have one year of funding for 2007.

While this has breathed some oxygen into the system, it will be short-lived if we are not able to convert all of this momentum into a multi-year (4-6 year) reauthorization of the SRSCA.

Why Didn’t We Get a Multi-Year Reauthorization on the Emergency Supplemental Spending Bill?

As you know there were two versions of an extension of the Secure Rural Schools and Communities Act under consideration over the last several months.

a) The Senate version which called for a five year extension of the SRSCA, using an entirely new funding distribution model which greatly expanded the amount of funding received by a much larger number of states than the original 2006 SRSCA.  This version also proposed to fully fund PILT from 2008 through 2011.

b) The House version which called for a simple straight-forward extension of SRSCA for one additional year (2007) at the 2006 funding level.  No change in the funding distribution formulas was included and PILT funding was not covered by this proposal.

The Senate proposal was passed on a vote of 74-22 several weeks ago, and there appeared to be strong Senate support for including it in Emergency Supplemental.  Senate Leadership was and continues to be very supportive of this proposal.  Senator Baucus, Chair of the Senate Finance Committee has indicated on several occasions that he has identified adequate budget offsets to pay for a multi-year extension of this bill as proposed by the Senate.

However, as we were once again reminded, there are two branches of Congress and they have equal authority, as does the Executive Branch!  So, here is the rest of the story.  In the House, the leadership of the Appropriations Committee, and the Ways and Means Committee all had serious concerns with several aspects of the Senate Five Year Proposal.

a) They questioned whether or not some of the Senate budget offsets had been used for other purposes by the House (for tax cuts or for the minimum wage bill).

b) They opposed the idea of creating a five year extension of a reauthorizing bill on a one-year emergency appropriations bill.  This was the only issue under consideration with more than one year of funding attached.

c) Appropriators in the House, very much opposed the idea of converting PILT from an annual appropriation to four years of mandatory spending.  The Senate Appropriators we are told, were not overly enthusiastic about this idea either, but allowed it to go forward on their side of Congress.  In the House almost no Appropriators from either party were willing to go on record supporting the Senate version of the bill.

d) The Administration also had similar concerns regarding many of these same issues.  While they are clearly on record favoring a multi-year reauthorization of SRSCA with a ramp-down over the years of reauthorization, with a full set of budget offsets being identified, they were not willing to accept a five year extension attached to an Emergency Supplemental spending bill and they were not able to agree to multi-year mandatory funding of PILT at the 100 percent level as part of the package.

During the final days of deliberations, last week, intensive conversations among Congressional leaders in the House and Senate as well as the Administration were conducted by key Members of Congress and representatives of member organizations of this Coalition.  A number of alternatives were explored to try and achieve agreement on an alternative version of a multi-year authorization.  Given the very short timeline available, i.e. – getting this done before the Memorial Day recess, agreement was not achieved and we ended up with a one year extension.  But, we gained a lot of momentum in this process.

Immediate Next Steps

In a recent statement released by our Coalition, we have requested that we maintain and capitalize on the momentum achieved during the last two months.  We have asked members of both House and Senate and the Bush Administration join with us over the next four months (by the end of September) to craft a multi-year reauthorization of SRSCA, that is bipartisan and bicameral.  If we are successful this will allow us to prevent counties and schools across the country to avoid the chaos and uncertainty they experienced in spring 2007.

What Do We Have Going for Us

· 74% of the Senate agrees on a new distribution for SRSCA and a method for ramping down payments over a five year period.

· The Chairman of the Senate Finance Committee and the Senate Majority Leader have approved the budget offsets to support a multi-year reauthorization of SRSCA and four years of mandatory PILT at 100% of authorization.

· 91 members of the House last week signed a letter urging House leaders to consider the Senate version of the reauthorization.

· 14 Governors have sent a letter urging the House to support the Senate Reauthorization.

· House Speaker Pelosi has indicated a willingness to call together leaders of the authorizing committees of the House to determine how a multi-year House reauthorization effort can be moved forward.  While this is not a solid commitment to a specific course of action, it is a significant next step and recognition by her of a problem which needs to be solved.  We need to continue to ask Members of the House to speak to Leadership about the multi-year extension of SRSCA as a significant priority!

· As recent as last Friday, representatives of the Administration indicated that they remain committed to supporting a multi-year reauthorization of SRSCA which is fully offset in the budget.  They indicated that they are willing to be flexible with the budget offsets and will not insist that previous ideas considered (i.e. – land sales) be included in final agreements.  They reiterated that they are committed to working with Congress and the Coalition to identify offsets and achieve a multi-year reauthorization of SRSCA.  However, they suggested that mandatory full funding of PILT on a multi-year basis was going to be difficult for them to support at this time.

Next Steps

1) As a Coalition we must continue to be actively and constructively engaged with the Members of Congress and the Administration.  It does no good to criticize leaders while we need them to help us over the next four months.  We need to look forward and not backward.

2) We must over the next four months, maintain a consistent dialogue and presence in DC.

3) We must encourage the Members of the House of Representatives, including authorizing committee members, appropriators, Ways and Means Committee Members, and Leadership to quickly begin development of a multi-year House version of SRSCA, which may or may not include full funding of PILT, and move it through the House to the Floor.  While we do not think we have time to move a stand-alone bill, there are several other revenue and/or appropriation vehicles to which a multi-year reauthorization of SRSCA could be attached.  If we can move a multi-year bill through the House, and the Senate can do likewise, then the two branches of Congress and Administration can work out their differences in a Conference Committee.  The two Houses of Congress need not have full agreement prior to the Conference.  It will be our goal to achieve this before October 1, 2007.  The longer we take to do this, the higher will be the probability that the offsets we are using will be seized by one side or the other of Congress and used to address other priorities.

So, starting today, we need to launch a full-court press over the summer to achieve a multi-year reauthorization by the end of September.

NOTE – Be watching for your invitation to participate in the 2007 NFCSC Fly-In in September.  We need to put 400 green NFCSC shirts in DC.  They need to know how serious we are about them doing their duty to protect our Forest Counties and Schools!

Action Alert – Contact Members of Congress and the Administration Now!

Write or fax your Senators and your Congressman and tell them that while you appreciate the 2007 one year funding just approved, that it really only represents a six month band aid on the problem, and that to avoid a catastrophe in rural schools and counties that they need to develop and approve a multi-year extension of the SRSCA by the end of September 2007.

Remind them that we are only 8 months from the initiation of the 2008 elections and that this needs to be done before the election cycle gets underway, and before schools and counties are forced to discontinue or curtail vital services to children and citizens because of budget uncertainty.

Thank you for your continued support!
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